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Dear Ms Weston

Consultation on Admission Arrangements - 2014/2015
 Marshfield Community Council, when responding to this consultation, objects to the lack of notification and limited timescale for the response. A request for an extension of time was refused on the basis that all responses have to be received by 1/3/2013 to comply with the timescale set out in the Statutory Code. We understand that other areas in Newport were consulted at a much earlier stage than Marshfield despite, or even because of, the effect of the policy on the Marshfield ward being more detrimental than on any other ward within Newport. 
 

Doing its best in the limited time available, Marshfield Community Council raises the following issues, which it considers to be of paramount concern to the residents of Marshfield and Castleton, regarding the proposal that the catchment guarantee for pupils moving from Marshfield Junior School to Bassaleg High School for admission for September 2014 would be removed.  

 

Marshfield Community Council would remind the Authority that Marshfield is in a unique geographical position, in that it is situated at the extreme westerly edge of the Borough of Newport. As such pupils from Marshfield have to travel a minimum of 2.5 miles to the nearest Newport Secondary school. If the catchment guarantee is removed, Marshfield pupils are placed at an immediate disadvantage in respect of pupils competing for places at Bassaleg, especially if further residential development occurs within the catchment region closer to the school.

 

Pupils from Marshfield and Castleton are unable to be considered for any schools situated to the West of their village, as such schools fall within a different LEA.  As such, when considering the above points, any admission policy based upon distance from school places pupils from Marshfield and Castleton at a much greater disadvantage than other pupils in the Newport Borough.

Has Newport City Council completed a study into the fairness of distance from school admission policies when comparing schools in the centre of a LEA, as opposed to those on the outskirts? Should different policies not apply, depending upon a school’s location within the authority?

 

Marshfield Community Council would remind the authority that the Marshfield Community Council area is a rural area as distinct from most catchment areas for Newport schools. This means that successive generations of families have attended Bassaleg School and longstanding traditions and emotional ties have been established within the community which run the risk of being broken if the catchment guarantee is removed.

 

There is a real risk that if the catchment guarantee is removed and places are awarded at Bassaleg School, based on distance from the school, this will lead to splits occurring in the close knit community which currently exists in the Marshfield and Castleton area. Pupils who have formed deep friendships with their peers whilst at infant and junior school may find themselves being sent to different schools based on nothing more than whether they reside at the top or bottom end of the village areas. A situation that has little, if any logic. It is not unrealistic to suggest that if such a situation were to occur then the close knit community spirit would, in time, suffer and many events currently enjoyed with a communal spirit would cease to exist.

 

Furthermore, if children from the same village are required to attend different schools, this could lead to a competitive situation within the village potentially leading to disharmony and possible conflict. 

 

Marshfield Community Council understands, quite correctly in these current difficult times, that economics plays a significant part in decisions taken by the Authority. Budget issues are clearly of paramount importance. As such Marshfield Community Council does not understand how a policy which could lead to the requirement for double the amount of school transport, taking pupils from the same village to two different schools, can be acceptable.

 

Marshfield Community Council has received no information as to the capacity of alternative schools to accept any pupils refused admission into Bassaleg School and maintain their objection to the removal of the catchment guarantee until full and detailed proposals have been set out regarding the proposed expansions of both Bassaleg School itself and any proposed alternative school.  How does Newport City Council intend to ensure that the designated secondary school (Bassaleg) for Marshfield Primary School continues to grow in line with natural population and housing development in order to ensure the security of education for its catchment?

 

Marshfield Community Council objects to the removal of the catchment guarantee on the basis that this may have an adverse effect upon the decisions of those families with younger children deciding whether to remain living within our community. If the catchment guarantee is removed it is likely to introduce an element of uncertainty to those who are planning a family or who already have young children as to whether they remain resident within our community. The concern of such families could have a catastrophic effect upon the community and remove the vibrant heart and future of the villages.

Marshfield has contributed a significant amount of S106 money to Bassaleg School over the last 25 years, but is it now potentially not going to get the benefit of this.  How will Newport City Council now rebalance this to continue to support the children of Marshfield and Castleton?

The proposed residential development at the Alcan site in Rogerstone is likely to substantially increase the number of children at Bassaleg School. The developers have a responsibility to provide S106 money towards local projects including ensuring that those currently within catchment of Bassaleg are not denied schooling due to the increase in numbers. What is the Newport City Council strategy for allocation of this money, will it provide additional spaces for all the new children as well as those currently within catchment (Marshfield)?

We understand that one of the reasons for making the change to the catchment guarantee is that Newport City Council states that it is the last local authority in Wales to have a catchment guarantee.  Is this true?

Finally, Newport City Council states that it is unlawful to have catchment guarantees. It is our understanding that the policy has discretionary guidelines relating to the maintenance of catchment guarantees, as opposed to absolute rules, and as such we ask that Newport City Council clarifies the motivation for such a change in policy.   

Please accept our objection to the removal of the catchment guarantee and provide your responses to our questions in writing to us at the earliest opportunity.

Yours sincerely

G C Thomas

Clerk
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Newport City Councillor T Suller
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